




































Flora and Fauna Assessment for Alternative Residue Pipeline
Gladstone Nickel Project

B60184001_ARP_RPTFinal_1Nov07.doc  

Appendix D: Significant Fauna Species Dossiers 
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D.1 EVR Species Potentially Impacted by the Pipeline 

D.1.1 Brigalow Scaly-foot (Paradelma orientalis)
The Brigalow Scaly-foot inhabits eucalypt woodland and Brigalow scrub and is usually found 
under logs, rocks and debris, particularly in areas with cracking clay soils (Cogger 2000, Wilson 
2005a).  It has been observed to climb, in the early morning or evening, to perch well off the 
ground on the bark of rough Acacia trees.  Potential habitat for the Brigalow Scaly-foot occurs 
along the proposed alignment in Ironbark woodland, therefore has the potential to impact this 
species.  To minimise potential impacts on this species, the proposed alignment should 
minimise the amount of vegetation to be cleared.  Therefore, from KP 0-9.3, Alignment 3 is the 
preferred option (depending upon assessment of the proposed entry / exit points) and 
Alignment 1 is the preferred option for the remainder of the route.  Brigalow Scaly-foot 
individuals may also fall into the open trench and become trapped during construction. 
Implementing fauna retrieval methods during construction will help reduce any potential impact 
upon this species. 

D.1.2 Yakka Skink (Egernia rugosa)
Yakka Skinks occur in a wide variety of habitats including Poplar Box, alluvial soils, low ridges, 
cypress on sands, belah, mulga and eucalypt woodland, log piles and rabbit warrens.  Most of 
Australia’s Yakka Skink population is distributed in south eastern Queensland, in both coastal 
and inland areas, while there are also satellite populations ranging north to the base of the 
Cape York Peninsula.  The species is therefore widely distributed, although rare.  The proposed 
pipeline traverses potential Yakka Skink habitat in Ironbark woodland and fringing riparian 
woodland, therefore, has the potential to impact this lizard.  To minimise potential impacts on 
this species, the proposed alignment should minimise the amount of vegetation to be cleared. 
From KP 0-9.3, Alignment 2 is the preferred option (depending upon assessment of the 
proposed entry / exit points) and Alignment 1 is the preferred option for the remainder of the 
route.  Yakka Skink individuals may also fall into the open trench and become trapped during 
construction.  Implementing fauna retrieval methods during construction will help reduce any 
potential impact upon this species. 

D.1.3 Black-breasted Button-quail (Turnix melanogaster)
The Black-Breasted Button-quail is a small cryptic bird that is restricted to dry rainforest, vine 
thicket and shrubby scrub with deep leaf litter in south eastern Queensland (Garnett and 
Crowley 2002).  It forages by scratching in the leaf litter for insects.  Adults appear to be 
sedentary, and form small groups typically composed of a female and several males (DOE 
1997).  The major threat to the Black-breasted Button-quail is land clearing, with over 90% of its 
habitat having been cleared, leading to local extinction and population fragmentation (Garnett 
and Crowley 2002).  As a result, the species is comprised of small, localised sub-populations in 
suitable habitat (DOE 1997).  Other threats include habitat degradation by grazing and, as a 
ground-dwelling bird that reacts to danger by becoming immobile, feral predators.  This species 
is listed in the IUCN Red List because its total world population is thought to contain fewer than 
2,500 mature individuals and this continues to decline in response to severe fragmentation of its 
habitat such that no single population is thought to exceed 250 mature individuals (Smyth and 
Young 1996). 

No individuals of the Black-breasted Button-quail were recorded during this assessment.  The 
preferred habitat of this species (vine thicket) is traversed by the proposed alignment at KP 8.2 
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and KP 12.8.  As long as the alignment remains within the road reserve at these points, then no 
clearing of potential habitat is likely. 

D.1.4 Large-eared Pied Bat (Chalinolobus dwyeri)
The Large-eared Pied Bat occurs in eucalypt forest and rainforest from central Queensland to 
south eastern NSW (Menkhorst and Knight 2004).  Habitat requirements are poorly understood 
for this species, but most records are from drier sclerophyll forests and woodlands (DOE 1997).  
The Large-eared Pied Bat roosts in small groups in mine shafts, caves and the abandoned 
conical mud nests of Fairy Martins (Strahan 1995) and it has been suggested that natural roosts 
of this species may depend heavily on sandstone outcrops (Duncan et al. 1999).  Currently, no 
maternity sites are known.  This species appears to be sparsely distributed within its range, with 
localised distributions.  Destruction of roost sites is a known threat to the Large-eared Pied Bat, 
and other possible threats include clearing of habitat for agriculture and urban development, 
and predation by feral animals (Duncan et al. 1999). 

The Large-eared Pied Bat may utilise remnant and non-remnant woodland habitats with hollow-
bearing trees along the entire alignment and particularly within areas adjacent to State Forest. 
No potential roost sites for this species were observed along the alignment. Given the relatively 
small amount of vegetation to be cleared, it is unlikely that the project will significantly impact 
upon this species.  Consideration should be given to an alignment which minimises the clearing 
of preferred habitat.  

D.1.5 Northern Quoll (Dasyurus hallucatus)
The Northern Quoll occurs in a variety of habitats including Eucalyptus open forest, monsoon 
rainforest and savanna woodland, but is most abundant in rocky eucalypt woodlands several 
disjunct populations across coastal northern Australia (Strahan 1995, Maxwell et al. 1996).  This 
carnivorous marsupial dens in tree hollows and rock crevices, often near creeklines.  The 
Northern Quoll was formerly distributed across northern Australia from Brisbane to the 
Kimberley region and the Pilbara, but has seriously declined in range and numbers (Strahan 
1995, Menkhorst and Knight 2004), and now occurs in six main disjunct populations.  The 
reasons for this decline are unclear, but Cane Toads are known to be seriously affecting 
populations in the Top End of the Northern Territory. 

The Northern Quoll was not recorded during the present assessment.  No preferred habitat of 
rocky eucalypt woodland will be traversed by the proposed alignment; however, this species 
may utilise riparian forest and woodland along some of the creeks and gullies.  Given the 
relatively small amount of vegetation to be cleared, the pipeline is not expected to significantly 
impact upon the Northern Quoll; however, minimising removal of hollow trees and logs will 
reduce any potential impact. 


